	   

			      
			     BOGALUSA CITY COUNCIL MEETING
				        	  MINUTES
				         	 TUESDAY
		      	        	 AUGUST 4, 2020   5:30P.M.


WBOX 92.9 FM: Meeting will be conducted on radio. For Public Participation 985-732-4254
Bogalusa, Louisiana 70427


PRESIDING:	WENDY PERRETTE, MAYOR
		DALE BRANCH, CITY ATTORNEY

PRESENT:	COUNCILWOMAN KATES
		VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS
		COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM
		COUNCILMAN KELLIS 
		PRESIDENT IRVINE 
		COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND 
		COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE:  Good afternoon. I call this city council meeting to order. Meeting is for August 4th, WBOX 92.9 FM and 920 AM radio station. At this time, we will have invocation by Councilman Teddy Drummond. Go ahead Councilman Drummond. 

BY COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND: Led invocation. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Next we going to have roll call.

	COUNCILWOMAN KATES………………………………HERE
	VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS…………………………………..HERE
	COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM…………………………ABSENT
	COUNCILMAN KELLIS……………………………………HERE
	PRESIDENT IRVINE……………..……………………….. HERE
	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND…………………………HERE
	COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS………………………..ABSENT
	
	
BY PRESIDENT IRVINE:  Next we will have approval of the minutes held on July 21, 2020.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: I make a motion. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Do I have a second?

BY COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND: Second. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Roll call. 

	COUNCILWOMAN KATES…..…………………………AYE 
	VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS…………………………………..AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM…………………………ABSENT
	COUNCILMAN KELLIS……………………………………AYE
	PRESIDENT IRVINE …………..………………………… AYE
	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND………………………..AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS……………………….ABSENT

(MOTION CARRIES 5-0 WITH TWO ABSENT FOR APPROVAL OF MINUTES FROM JULY 21, 2020).

PRESIDENT IRVINE: We have recognition of awards. 

MAYOR PERRETTE: He’s not on the air right now. We will come back to it. Well since we have an introduction of an ordinance, we will wait and see if they join in just a moment if that’s okay with you Mr. President. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Okay so we will circle back around. We don’t have any adoptions of resolutions at this time. We have an introduction of ordinances. We have an introduction that should be introduced by Councilwoman Kates.  Go ahead Councilwoman Kates. 

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: Please mute your phone. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Councilwoman Kates? This is the introduction of ordinances. Go ahead. 

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: You can read it for her Mr. President if you would like. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Okay on behalf of Councilwoman Kates I would like to read the ordinance. It’s an introduction of ordinance, not to be voted on right now. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: I’m here. I’m here. 

AN ORDIANCE to change the name of Jackie Robinson Street to Normel Keller Street. This will be discussed at our next council meeting August 18th. This ordinance is in tribute to one of Bogalusa’s hero’s, a man of honor and we will discuss it in detail at our next council meeting. Thank you. 

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: Mr. President, I think Mr. Raheem Roberts has joined us at this time. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Okay, go ahead Mayor. 

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: Recognition to Mr. Raheem Roberts for being #1 in the state at the athlete position and for being #19 overall for the Louisiana Class of 2021. 

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: I do believe Mr. Roberts is on the line. Thank you Mr. Roberts and continue to make us proud. We know that you are going to represent us well. I know your Mother has a firm hand on you and you gone keep it straight. Thank you. Making Bogalusa proud. 

BY RAHEEM ROBERTS: Yes ma’am. 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS: Congratulations Mr. Roberts. 

BY COUNCILMAN KELLIS: Congratulations Son. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Keep the good work up. 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS: And Mayor if I may. Did you make mention that that proclamation can be picked up at City Hall? 

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: Yes he does have a proclamation and Ms. Roberts, I will reach out to her in the morning and get with her. 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS: Thank you.

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: Thank you. Mr. President thank you. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Okay, alright and congratulation Raheem on that great accomplishment. This is President Mark Irvine. We are now moving to public hearings and adoptions of ordinances. At this time, I’m going to reread it. 

AN ORDINANCE to approve the Planning & Zoning request to rezone from A-2 Residential to B-Transition for a new business opening in the area. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Now to bring everybody up to speed. I have text over photos to the city council. The property is owned by Mr. John Mingo. He is requesting the property zoning to be changed to b-Transition at 923 Union Avenue for the purpose of a grocery store. Mr. John Mingo is on the phone with us. Mr. Mingo at this time you want to explain a few things to us about it, what you are going to put in it and how you are talking about a drive-thru etcetera and how the parking should work. You are welcome to now join us and discuss it. Mr. Mingo, yes sir go ahead. 

BY JOHN MINGO: Well like I said I wanted to huh make it like a community store you know and sell household goods and sell some food. I wasn’t opening this store for anybody to come on the inside, I wanted to serve everybody from outside. I wanted to have a drive-thru to where they will come in wide and circle back around over there on Tallahatchie. I got a couple of walk ups in the front. So far as like the parking, it looks like it will get maybe 3 cars in the front and maybe 3-4 cars in the back.  But I was going to let it dip a little bit more to give it enough room so that the cars that are turning in will be able to make that circle without hitting any of them cars. I have also been talking to the federal and all the department people and across the street about whether I can use the parking over there. He said that it would be fine. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: That would be the old laundromat correct? 

BY JOHN MINGO: Yes. I’m working with them now on a price to try and purchase the property. That is kind of how I wanted to run it. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Okay. But to recap, you understand that bottom line we don’t want any parking on the shoulders of the road for public safety purposes. Union Avenue is extremely busy. That’s what we are discussing with you. So there are going to be parked in your yard at your business. Right? 

BY JOHN MINGO: Right. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Okay good. 

BY JOHN MINGO: You said they had to be parked in the yard at what now? 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: They are going to be parked In the yard at 923 Union. The place that you are refurbishing right? 

BY JOHN MINGO: That’s going to be 925. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Okay 923 and you own 925. You can rezone it on both units right? 

BY JOHN MINGO: It’s just one of them to be commercial and the other one is a residence. I have someone staying there. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Okay you have a renter. Okay so 925 is not part of the discussion. So 923 is going to be B-Transitional. 

BY JOHN MINGO: 925 is going to be the B-Transitional. 923 is the residence. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Okay 923 is the residence and 925 Union is going to be the B-Transitional. So let’s get that right. 925 is going to be the B-Transitional. Okay? And that’s on the corner of Tallahatchie and Union to bring everybody up to speed. That’s on the corner of Tallahatchie and Union. Mr. Chess Richardson discussed that you did have to have a handicapped parked spot. You understand that right? 

BY JOHN MINGO: I understand that. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: And we discussed about the wheelchair ramp that you were going to put in the front. 

BY JOHN MINGO: Right. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: So the bottom line is your drive-thru will come off of Union Avenue and go between 923 and 925, which you own both properties, and it will come around to the back side of 925 and the cars will come out onto Tallahatchie. 

BY JOHN MINGO: Right. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Right. That’s correct. That’s what we had discussed. We are going to move on to public participation. Anybody has questions for you Mr. Mingo, you can answer okay. We going to move to public participation at this time. This is Councilman Mark Irvine. We are discussing about the rezoning of 925 Union Avenue for the purpose of putting a drive-thru grocery store there. The thing is at this time you can call the radio station at 732-4254. You will have 4 minutes. You will be asked to state your name and address for the record. Call 732-4254. We will wait 60 seconds for the phones to ring at the WBOX radio station. 732-4254. Our secretary has the timer running. We are just waiting for public participation on this one measure. Only this one item can be discussed at this time for 925 Union Avenue rezoning for B-Transitional. 732-4254. 

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: Okay Mr. President you have a caller. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: I’m going to have to open the door so that I can hear both sides of the conversation. 

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: Okay at this time, state your name and address. Please state your name and address. No one is speaking Mr. President. The phone line is open. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Okay. 732-4254. 732-4254. There being no other public participation, rezoning of 925 Union Avenue, we will now have council discussion. Go ahead council mates. You can start discussing the possible rezoning of this property at 925 Union. Go ahead. You have any questions, you can talk to Mr. Mingo. He’s on the phone. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Yes, this is Councilwoman Gloria Kates. Good afternoon Mr. Mingo. Can you hear me Mr. Mingo? 

BY JOHN MINGO: Yes ma’am. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Okay. Yeah that’s great. A community store, your proposal. I heard you say you were going to be serving food. Will this be cooked food or just regular food like grocery type foods? 

BY JOHN MINGO: Ma’am it will be cooked food. Hamburgers, hotdogs, po’boys. Maybe shrimp pasta, fish, kind of like a little restaurant.  I wanted to have where they don’t just walk up to the window and order. I want to keep the line moving. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Yes sir. My additional question is that I’m kind of looking at the map where it will be located and I do see on the Accessors sheet that 923 and 925, they are really both at the same address. And I was looking at the neighboring areas. The residents around the area, did you have the opportunity to speak with them on your proposal related to the grocery store/restaurant? 

BY JOHN MINGO: Huh, a couple of them, not all of them. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Okay. What do you think their general solutions were? 

BY JOHN MINGO: They said it would be nice in the neighborhood. You got kids going to the Chevron or either going to that store down by Walmart. Mine will be right in the heart, the middle of the neighborhood. I think it will be nice. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Okay, okay. And huh President Irvine that transitional, that will cover his endeavor correct? 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Yes, according to Mr. Chess, it will. According to Mr. Chess, it will. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Okay, that’s great. Thank you Mr. Mingo. 

BY JOHN MINGO: Thank you. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Alright, thank you Councilwoman Kates. Any other council people, councilwomen or councilmen have any other discussion about this matter? About the rezoning of 925 Union? 

BY COUNCILMAN KELLIS: This is Councilman Kellis. The only problem I have right now is the safety of children in the residences behind the building and to the side of the business. If there is children there and cars are pulling through there, I’m kind of looking at the pictures that were shown to me and I do have just a problem with the safety of these kids on that property. Have you looked into that? Did the police department look, did anybody look safety wise Mr. Mingo? 

BY JOHN MINGO: Well I huh, a lot of times they really walking from the side of the street where the huh 

BY COUNCILMAN KELLIS: On Tallahatchie? 

BY JOHN MINGO: That’s the only thing I see is where maybe they pulling out at. I can always put a sign up that just warning kids, to look at for kids. Or something like that. 

BY COUNCILMAN KELLIS: The property that joins the store property at 923, does those people living there have children? 

BY JOHN MINGO: Yes she has one kid. He’s like huh 11 years old. I was going to bring a fence down through there. Going to put a fence down right through the middle and make it to where it goes around through that backside and come out to Tallahatchie. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: I make a motion to accept this ordinance as read. President Irvine, this is Councilwoman Gloria Kates. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Okay, one moment. We have a motion Ms. Ford by Councilwoman Kates. Do I have a second? 

BY COUNCILMAN KELLIS: Second. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Alright Councilman Kenny Kellis made the second. At this time we will have roll call by Ms. Brenda Ford. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Roll call. 

	COUNCILWOMAN KATES…..…………………………AYE 
	VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS…………………………………..AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM…………………………ABSENT
	COUNCILMAN KELLIS……………………………………AYE
	PRESIDENT IRVINE …………..………………………… AYE
	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND………………………..AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS……………………….ABSENT

(MOTION CARRIES 5-0 WITH TWO ABSENT FOR APPROVAL OF ORDINANCE FROM PLANNING & ZONING REQUEST TO REZONE FROM A-2 RESIDENTIAL TO B-TRANSITION FOR A NEW BUSINESS OPENING IN THE AREA). 


BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Okay at this time the measure has passed Mr. Mingo. Congratulations on your rezoning. You will need to get with Mr. Chess about where to go get your permits and stuff like that. You need to call public works in the morning okay? 

BY JOHN MINGO: Okay, thank you and I want to ask one more thing there, huh where there now the city is doing some work there and they got a big hole dug right there. Right in front of that residence where my renter is renting. I think it’s a big hazard. It’s a big, deep hole. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Is it on your side of the property sir? 

BY JOHN MINGO: Huh it’s coming off the highway there. I guess they dug it up for those buildings across the street. It’s been there for shoot going on three months. And it’s a big old hole right up side of the road. It’ throws the parking off for my residence there. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Did you address that with the contractor doing the work? 

BY JOHN MINGO: Yes I did. They said they are running the plumbing all the way out to the road and then will wait for the city to come there and finish tying it in. It might take them 6 months to get that all the way out to the road. It’s done been 3 months already. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Alright, here’s what to do. Give me that address. What is it 923 Union? 

BY JOHN MINGO: Yes 923.

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Okay 923 Union. It’s in your driveway then? Okay, I will discuss that in the morning with Mr. Hall. I will take a picture and discuss it with Mr. Hall and see what the status of it is and get back with you. I have your phone number okay? 

BY JOHN MINGO: Alright, thank you. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Okay we will see what’s going on with that. I will write that down now. That’s what we are doing now. But anyway, thank you Mr. Mingo. You are welcome to leave the call. Congratulations and go get your permits. 

BY JOHN MINGO: Thank you all. Thank you all and have a great evening. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Okay thank you sir. Next we have administrative remarks. At this time, go ahead Mayor. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Excuse me Mr. President. Did we skip over an ordinance? You know about the tax? 

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: It will be on the 18th agenda. Mr. President. It had to be removed from this week’s agenda. It will be on next week’s agenda on the 18th.  Because it was not advertised properly in the newspaper. So to correct that mistake, we have to leave that off at this time. It will be up for introduction on the 18th. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Okay so we are basically moving it to the next council meeting is what we are doing. It will be voted on at the next council meeting. 

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: We will discuss it on the 18th. Since you were going into administrative remarks, at this time I would just like to thank, I just want to say congratulations Mr. Mingo. Thank you for wanting to do business in Bogalusa. I look forward to having a snack there and cutting the ribbon over there. Congratulations. I know that it will be a great establishment. Also I just want to thank the council for being able to make it. I want to remind you to check on your neighbors. The weather is only increasingly getting warmer. So we all know, the Governor has told us we are going to stay another two weeks at least in phase two. We also learned this past week that will be no Washington Parish Free Fair. No Bogalusa Blues and Heritage Festival. And this all seems discouraging at this time, but it seems like this country has gone to poop in a hand basket at times. But reality of it is, that as Louisianans and better yet as Bogalusans and being from Washington Parish, when we come back and do something we do it even better. So don’t be discouraged. Let’s try to stay safe and stay focused on getting this virus out of here. Just think of how much fun we are going to have next year. We can plan and our outfits can be even better. Right? We always have to look for a good outfit. I just want to thank you. And if anyone needs any work orders, that number is 732-6213. That’s Bogalusa Public Works. 732-6213. Our water department number is 732-6211. My office is always open 732-6200. You don’t have to wait two weeks to turn in a work order. You can call us and put it in with us. Also you can always email me at mayorperrette@bogalusa. org. I just want to say stay safe, check on your neighbors and if you can clean out your ditch a little bit because we know we are on like the eyes of the hurricanes. We are just entering the dog days of summer. God bless you. Thank you. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Thank you very much Mayor Perrette. At this time, do we have any other administrative remarks? Okay, we don’t. We now move to council discussion. First we have Councilwoman Kates. Go ahead Councilwoman Kates. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Thank you everyone for listening in on this afternoon for our meeting. Bogalusa City Council Meeting. Continue prayers for our City and well as for our nation. Once again, this is trying times we are going through and prayer is everything. Prayers for our bereaved families throughout the City as well. I would like to say congratulations again to Mr. Roberts and his endeavors. Being #1 in the state, that’s very commendable. Also congratulations to Mr. Mingo on his endeavors on Union with the restaurant. Please complete the census process. Please complete your census. I was looking over at George Washington Institute on public policy and it list sixteen large federal programs that’s distributed every year in Louisiana. It’s over nine million dollars. At this time, the national response rate is 63.0 percent.  In Louisiana. 57.1 percent.  In Washington Parish, 38.8 percent. Bogalusa is 50.0 percent. Congratulations to Bogalusa. Please keep the good work up in processing and taking part in the census. We don’t have an election here until November. Please register to vote. It will be in person October 5th and online October 13th. There is no decision at this time on the absentee ballot. And as Mayor Perrette had mentioned, feel free, as a council person, feel free to contact me. For any issues, any problems. I have a District A website. I mean Facebook. You can contact me and everyone has my number. With that being said, God bless everyone again and everyone have a great evening. Thank you. Thank you President Irvine. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE:  Thank you Councilwoman Kates, now we are going to move to Vice-President Keys, go ahead ma’am.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS:  Good afternoon. I want to thank everyone for tuning in. I want to say congratulation to Mr. John Mingo and also to Mr. Raheem Roberts. One note I want to point out for Mr. Roberts is that he is the first Lumberjack to make all state in two sports since 1985. That was a huge accomplishment for our, you know Lumberjacks. I want to encourage everyone to remain safe. Please continue to keep the City and our families in prayer. 

BY PRESIDENT IRVINE:  Thank you Vice-President Keys, now we are going to move over to Councilman Kenny Kellis.

BY COUNCILMAN KELLIS:  I would like to say thanks to everyone who tuned in to listen this afternoon doing the business of the City. Thank you Mayor and Mr. Branch all the council. And also just a reminder like the Mayor said, what she and Mrs. Kates had said about the census. Please do your census. Get them filled out and get them sent in. It’s only going to benefit out parish. Also, I want to say one more thing, Mr. Mingo congratulations to you sir. I look forward to being a part of your service. Thank you and good luck with that. Also, Mr. Roberts I wish you the best of luck with your endeavors. Going to college I wish you the best of luck. Get an education and put it to good use. One more thing. Please help us keep our City clean. Ladies and Gentlemen we shorthanded at the City and we really need you all to participate in keeping our city clean. This is a beautiful City, I’m just asking you all to do your part. Thank you all and may God bless you. 

[bookmark: _GoBack]BY PRESIDENT IRVINE: Thank you Councilman Kellis. Now Councilman Teddy Drummond if you are still on the phone. I think he had to leave. We will now move to my comments. I want to thank everyone for tuning in tonight WBOX 92.9 F.M and listening to the Bogalusa City Council Meeting. I want to also, I don’t ever do this, but I also want to thank the Mayor for her assistance at the radio station for running the control board and getting us lined up every council meeting. I really appreciate that. And the whole City of Bogalusa does. I know it’s a trying time and we are trying to make the very best of it. We are, all the City including the council people, the Mayor, everybody, we continue to work around the clock every day for you and the City of Bogalusa. I want to just take a few things. I want to thank Mr. Roberts and congratulate him on his achievements. You will go many, many places. I see that. Congratulations on that. I also want to say congratulations to Mr. Mingo on his business. We look forward to always having new businesses in Bogalusa. We want to thank that very much. That’s in my district, but it’s also serving the whole City of Bogalusa distributing to the sales tax. New entrepreneurs that’s coming along now are always welcome. Small businesses getting into business, spreading their wings and doing great things for their neighborhoods. Also, want to thank you all very much for listening to us every week, every council meeting. Keep our City in prayers and keep praying for our City and also want sure you drink plenty of water. Never leave a child in a hot car. Please people don’t do that. Right now it’s a bad time to do that. As always, I want to thank everyone for coming, thank my council mates also for their assistance for tonight’s meeting. At this time, the next meeting will be held Tuesday, August 18th, 2020 at 5:30 p.m. At this time, I would like to adjourn the Bogalusa City Council meeting. Meeting is now adjourned. 





